












Exchange Agent..............  The Bank of New York is the exchange agent for
                              the exchange offer. The address and telephone
                              number of the exchange agent are set forth in
                              this prospectus.

                             Procedure for Exchange

   If you would like to receive Exchange Notes for your Outstanding Notes,
complete the letter of transmittal accompanying this prospectus and deliver the
completed letter to the Exchange Agent at the following address:

                               Bank of New York

                          Corporate Trust Department

                             Reorganization Unit

                         15 Broad Street--16th Floor

                             New York, N.Y. 10007

                          Attn: Mr. Bernard Arsenec

Delivery....................  You must also deliver the Outstanding Notes and
                              any other required documents to the Exchange
                              Agent at the addresses set forth above. If you
                              hold Outstanding Notes through The Depository
                              Trust Company ("DTC") and wish to participate in
                              the exchange offer, you must comply with the
                              Automated Tender Offer Program procedures of DTC,
                              by which you will agree to be bound by the letter
                              of transmittal. By signing, or agreeing to be
                              bound by, the letter of transmittal, you will
                              represent to us that, among other things:

                              .  any Exchange Notes you receive will be
                                 acquired in the ordinary course of your
                                 business;

                              .  you have no arrangement or understanding with
                                 any person or entity to participate in a
                                 distribution of the Exchange Notes;

                              .  if you are a broker-dealer that will receive
                                 Exchange Notes for your own account in
                                 exchange for Outstanding Notes that were
                                 acquired as a result of market-making
                                 activities or other trading activities, that
                                 you will deliver a prospectus, as required by
                                 law, in connection with any resale of those
                                 Exchange Notes; and
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                              .  you are not an "affiliate," as defined in Rule
                                 405 of the Securities Act, of USS.

Special Procedures for
Beneficial Owners...........
                              If you are a beneficial owner of Outstanding
                              Notes that are registered in the name of a
                              broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or
                              other nominee, and you wish to tender the
                              Outstanding Notes in the exchange offer, you
                              should contact the registered holder promptly and
                              instruct the registered holder to tender on your
                              behalf. If you wish to tender on your own behalf,
                              you must, prior to completing and executing the
                              accompanying letter of transmittal and delivering
                              your Outstanding Notes, either make appropriate
                              arrangements to register ownership of the
                              Outstanding Notes in your name or obtain a
                              properly completed bond power from the registered
                              holder. The transfer of registered ownership may
                              take considerable time and may not be able to be
                              completed before the Expiration Date.











78.9% in 2001. Many factors influence these results, including demand in the
domestic market, international currency conversion rates and domestic and
international government actions.

Our business is cyclical. Future economic downturns, a stagnant economy or
currency fluctuations may adversely affect our business, results of operations
and financial condition.

   Demand for most of our products is cyclical in nature and sensitive to
general economic conditions. Our business supports cyclical industries such as
the automotive, appliance, construction and energy industries. As a result,
future downturns in the U.S. or European economy or any of these industries
could adversely affect our results of operations and cash flows.

   Because we and other integrated steel producers generally have high fixed
costs, reduced volumes result in operating inefficiencies, such as those
experienced in 2001. Over the past five years, our net income has varied from a
high of $452 million in 1997 to a loss of $218 million in 2001 as our domestic
steel shipments have varied from a high of 11.6 million net tons in 1997 to a
low of 9.8 million net tons in 2001. Future economic downturns, a stagnant
economy or currency fluctuations may adversely affect our business, results of
operations and financial condition.

We have a substantial amount of indebtedness and other obligations, which could
limit our operating flexibility and otherwise adversely affect our financial
condition.

   As of March 31, 2002, we were liable for indebtedness of approximately $1.5
billion. This does not include obligations of Marathon for which we are
contingently liable and that are not recorded on our balance sheet. As of March
31, 2002, such obligations of Marathon were approximately $344 million. We may
incur other obligations for working capital, refinancing of a portion of the
$1.5 billion referred to above or for other purposes. This substantial amount
of indebtedness and related covenants could limit our operating flexibility and
could otherwise adversely affect our financial condition.

   Our high degree of leverage could have important consequences to you,
including the following:

  .  our ability to satisfy our obligations with respect to the Notes, and
     any other debt securities or preferred stock may be impaired in the
     future;

  .  it may become difficult for us to obtain additional financing for
     working capital, capital expenditures, debt service requirements,
     acquisitions or general corporate or other purposes in the future;

  .  a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations must be dedicated
     to the payment of principal and interest on our indebtedness, thereby
     reducing the funds available to us for other purposes;

  .  some of our borrowings are and are expected to be at variable rates of
     interest (including borrowings under our inventory credit facility),
     which will expose us to the risk of increased interest rates;

  .  the sale prices, costs of selling receivables and amounts available
     under our accounts receivable program fluctuate due to factors that
     include the amount of eligible receivables available, the costs of the
     commercial paper funding and our long-term debt ratings; and
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  .  our substantial leverage may limit our flexibility to adjust to changing
     economic or market conditions, reduce our ability to withstand
     competitive pressures and make us more vulnerable to a downturn in
     general economic conditions.

   Indebtedness we may incur in the future may exacerbate the consequences
described above and could have other important consequences.

Our business requires substantial debt service, capital investment, operating
lease and maintenance expenditures that we may be unable to fulfill.

   With approximately $1.5 billion of debt outstanding as of March 31, 2002, we
have substantial debt service requirements. Based on this outstanding debt, our
combined principal and interest payments will average approximately $150
million annually over the next five years. At March 31, 2002, USS had
approximately $140 million of variable rate debt outstanding, therefore, a 1%





significant increases in surety bond premiums. These factors, together with our
non-investment grade credit rating, have caused us to replace some surety bonds
with other forms of financial assurance, and may require us to provide some
form of collateral to the surety bond providers in order to keep bonds in
place. The other forms of financial assurance or collateral could include
financial instruments supported by either our receivables purchase agreement or
inventory facility. The use of these types of financial instruments for
financial assurance and collateral will have a negative impact on liquidity.
During the second quarter of 2002, we expect approximately $100 million of
liquidity sources to be used to provide financial assurance.

Imports of steel may depress domestic price levels and have an adverse effect
on our results of operations and cash flows.

   Imports of steel into the United States constituted 24%, 27% and 26% of the
domestic steel market demand for 2001, 2000 and 1999, respectively. We believe
that steel imports into the United States involve widespread dumping and
subsidy abuses, and that the remedies provided by United States law to private
litigants are insufficient to correct these problems. Imports of steel
involving dumping and subsidy abuses depress domestic price levels, and have an
adverse effect upon our revenue, income and cash flows. Over the past five
years, the average transaction prices for our domestic steel products have
decreased from a high of $479 per net ton in 1997 to a low of $427 per net ton
in 2001.

   The trade remedies announced by President Bush, under Section 201 of the
Trade Act of 1974, on March 5, 2002 are intended to provide protection against
imports from certain countries, but there are products and countries not
covered and imports of these exempt products or of products from these
countries may still have an adverse effect upon our revenues and income. The
People's Republic of China has filed a challenge to President Bush's action
with the World Trade Organization and other nations have indicated that they
also intend to do so or to take other actions responding to the Section 201
remedies.

   These trade remedies may also prompt foreign governments to impose tariffs
or other trade restrictions on steel products. Another possible effect of these
remedies is that steel that might otherwise be imported into the United States
may be sold into markets served by USSK. Such actions or additional imports
might have an adverse effect on USSK's revenue, income and cash flows.

Many of our international competitors are larger and have higher credit
ratings.

   Based on International Iron and Steel Institute statistics, we rank as the
largest domestic integrated steel producer but, in 2000, were only the
fourteenth largest steel producer in the world. Many of our larger competitors
have investment grade credit ratings, and, because of their larger size and
superior credit ratings, we may be at a disadvantage in competing with them.
Terms of our indebtedness contain covenants that may also limit our ability to
participate in consolidations.
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Competition from mini-mill producers has contributed to lost market share and
could have an adverse effect on our selling prices and shipment levels.

   Domestic integrated producers, such as USS, have lost market share in recent
years to domestic mini-mill producers. Mini-mills produce steel by melting
scrap in electric furnaces. Although mini-mills generally produce a narrower
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   In many applications, steel competes with other materials, such as aluminum,
cement, composites, glass, plastic and wood. Additional substitutes for steel
products could adversely affect future market prices and demand for steel
products.

High energy costs adversely impact our results of operations.

   Our operations consume large amounts of energy and we consume significant
amounts of natural gas. Domestic natural gas prices increased from an average
of $2.27 per million BTU in 1999 to an average of $4.96 per million BTU in
2001. At normal annual consumption levels, a $1.00 per million BTU change in
domestic natural gas prices would result in an estimated $50 million change in
our annual domestic pretax operating costs.

Environmental compliance and remediation could result in substantially
increased capital requirements and operating costs.

   Our domestic businesses are subject to numerous federal, state and local
laws and regulations relating to the protection of the environment. These laws
are constantly evolving and becoming increasingly stringent. The ultimate
impact of complying with existing laws and regulations is not always clearly
known or determinable because regulations under some of these laws have not yet
been promulgated or are undergoing revision. These environmental laws and
regulations, particularly the Clean Air Act, could result in substantially
increased capital, operating and compliance costs. We are also involved in a
number of environmental remediation projects at both former and present
operating locations and are involved in a number of other remedial actions
under federal and state law. Our worldwide environmental expenditures were $231
million in 2001, $230 million in 2000 and $253 million in 1999. For more
information see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Environmental Matters,
Litigation and Contingencies" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year
ended December 31, 2001 and subsequent filings.

   We believe all of our domestic steel competitors are subject to similar
environmental laws and regulations. The specific impact on each competitor may
vary, however, depending upon a number of factors, including the age and
location of operating facilities, production processes (such as a mini-mill
versus an integrated producer) and the specific products and services it
provides. To the extent that competitors, particularly foreign steel producers
and manufacturers of competitive products, are not required to undertake
equivalent costs, our competitive position could be adversely impacted.

   USSK is subject to the laws of the Slovak Republic. The environmental laws
of the Slovak Republic generally follow the requirements of the European Union,
which are comparable to domestic standards.
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Our retiree employee health care and retiree life insurance costs are higher
than those of many of our competitors.

   We maintain defined benefit retiree health care and life insurance plans
covering substantially all domestic employees upon their retirement. Health
care benefits are provided through comprehensive hospital, surgical and major
medical benefit provisions or through health maintenance organizations, both
subject to various cost-sharing features. Life insurance benefits are provided
to nonunion retiree beneficiaries primarily based on employees' annual base
salary at retirement. For domestic union retirees, benefits are provided for
the most part based on fixed amounts negotiated in labor contracts with the
appropriate unions. As of December 31, 2001, United States Steel reported an
unfunded obligation for these benefit obligations in the amount of $1.8 billion
and recorded $129 million in related costs during the year. Mini-mills, foreign
competitors and many producers of products that compete with steel provide
lesser benefits to their employees and retirees and this difference in costs
could adversely impact our competitive position.

Bankruptcies of domestic competitors have lowered their operating costs.

   Since 1998, more than 30 domestic steel companies have sought protection
under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code, most recently National
Steel Corporation. Many of these companies have continued to operate. Some have
reduced prices to maintain volumes and cash flow and obtained concessions from
their labor unions and suppliers. In some cases, they have even expanded and
modernized while in bankruptcy. Upon emergence from bankruptcy, these
companies, or new entities that purchase their facilities through the
bankruptcy process, may be relieved of certain environmental, retiree and other
obligations. As a result, they are able to operate with lower costs.

Many lawsuits have been filed against us involving asbestos-related injuries
which could have a material adverse effect on our financial position.

   We are a defendant in a large number of cases in which approximately 18,000





   The accounts receivable program terminates on the occurence and failure to
cure certain events, including, among others:

  .  certain defaults with respect to the inventory facility and other debt
     obligations;

  .  failure to maintain certain ratios related to the collectability of
     receivables; and

  .  failure of the commercial paper conduits to extend their committments
     that currently expire on November 27, 2002.

   If these covenants are breached or if we fail to make payments under our
material debt obligations or our receivables purchase agreement, creditors
would be able to terminate their commitments to make further loans, declare
their outstanding obligations immediately due and payable and foreclose on any
collateral, and it may also cause a default under the Notes. Additional
indebtedness that USS may incur in the future may also contain similar
covenants, as well as other restrictive provisions. Cross-default and cross-
acceleration clauses in our revolving credit facility, the Notes, the accounts
receivable program and any future additional indebtedness could have an adverse
effect upon our financial position and liquidity.

   The sale prices, costs of selling receivables and amounts available under
our accounts receivable program fluctuate due to factors that include the
amount of eligible receivables available, costs of commercial paper funding and
our long-term debt ratings. The amount available under our secured inventory
facility fluctuates based on our eligible inventory levels.

   We are currently in compliance with all terms of our outstanding
indebtedness. Under the terms of the Notes, additional debt of approximately
$1.5 billion could have been incurred as of March 31, 2002. Of this amount,
$200 million would be subordinate to the Notes and the remainder would rank
equal to the Notes.
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"Change in control" clauses require us to immediately purchase or repay debt.

   Upon the occurrence of "change in control" events specified in our existing
Notes, inventory facility and various other loan documents, the holders of our
indebtedness may require us to immediately purchase or repay that debt on less
than favorable terms. We may not have the financial resources to make these
purchases and repayments, and a failure to purchase or repay such indebtedness
would trigger cross-acceleration clauses under the Notes and other
indebtedness.

Our operations are subject to business interruptions and casualty losses that
may adversely affect our cash flows.

   Steel-making, product marketing and raw material operations are subject to
unplanned events such as explosions, fires, inclement weather, accidents and
transportation interruptions. To the extent these events are not covered by
insurance, our cash flows may be adversely impacted by such events.

Our business, financial condition and results of operations could be adversely
impacted by strikes or work stoppages by our unionized employees.

   Subtantially all hourly employees of our domestic steel, coke and taconite
pellet facilities are covered by a collective bargaining agreement with the
United Steelworkers of America that expires in August 2004 and includes a no-
strike provision. Other hourly employees (for example, those engaged in coal
mining and transportation activities) are represented by the United Mine
Workers of America, United Steelworkers of America and other unions. The
majority of USSK employees are represented by a union and are covered by a
collective bargaining agreement that expires in February 2004, and is subject
to annual wage negotiations. Any potential strikes or work stoppages and the
resulting adverse impact on our relationships with our customers could have a
material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of
operations. In addition, mini-mill producers and certain foreign competitors
and producers of comparable products do not have unionized work forces. This
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Possible volatility of trading prices for the Notes

   Historically, the market for non-investment grade debt securities has been
subject to disruptions that have caused substantial volatility in the prices of
such securities. The market for the Notes could be subject to similar
volatility. The trading price of the Notes also could fluctuate in response to
such factors as variations in USS' operating results, developments in the steel
industry and the automotive industry, general economic conditions and changes
in securities analysts' recommendations regarding our securities.

We may be unable to purchase the Notes upon a change of control

   Upon the occurrence of "change of control" events specified in "Description
of the Notes," you may require us to purchase your Notes at 101% of their
principal amount, plus accrued interest. In some circumstances, a change of
control could result from events beyond our control. We may not have the
financial resources to purchase your Notes, particularly if that change of
control event triggers a similar repurchase requirement for, or results in the
acceleration of, other indebtedness. Our revolving credit facility provides
that certain change of control events (as defined in the revolving credit
facility) could result in the acceleration of our indebtedness under the
revolving credit facility. Any of our future debt agreements may contain
similar provisions.

                                USE OF PROCEEDS

   We will receive no proceeds from the exchange of the Outstanding Notes in
this exchange offer. In consideration for issuing the Exchange Notes as
contemplated by this prospectus, we will receive in exchange a like principal
amount of Outstanding Notes, the terms of which are substantially identical to
the Exchange Notes. The Outstanding Notes surrendered in exchange for the
Exchange Notes will be retired and canceled and cannot be reissued.
Accordingly, issuance of the Exchange Notes will not result in any change in
our capitalization.

   The net proceeds from the issuance and sale of the Outstanding Notes were
approximately $520.0 million after deduction of the initial purchasers'
discount and other expenses related to the offerings.

   Prior to the Separation, the indebtedness and other obligations reflected on
the combined balance sheet of USS generally represented obligations of USX
Corporation that were attributed to USS for accounting purposes only and were
not legal obligations of USS. Subject to a limited number of exceptions, USX
Corporation was the legal obligor of the obligations reflected on the USS
balance sheet and they remained obligations of Marathon Oil Corporation
following the Separation. Accordingly, USS incurred new indebtedness to repay
or otherwise discharge a substantial amount of the USX obligations attributed
to USS prior to the Separation. The proceeds from the Outstanding Notes were
used to repay a portion of the debt and other obligations attributed to USS by
USX under its former tracking stock structure.
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                             TERMS OF THE EXCHANGE

   We are offering to exchange our 10 3/4% Senior Exchange Notes Due August 1,
2008 (the "Exchange Notes") that have been registered under the Securities Act
of 1933, as amended, in exchange for an equal par value face amount of our
outstanding unregistered 10 3/4% Senior Notes Due August 1, 2008 that were
issued in July and September of 2001 (the "Outstanding Notes").

   We will accept up to a maximum face amount of $535 million of validly
tendered Outstanding Notes.

   Except for the requirements of applicable U.S. federal and state securities
laws, there are no federal or state regulatory requirements to be complied with
or approvals to be obtained by United States Steel in connection with the
exchange offers which, if not complied with or obtained, would have a material
adverse effect on United States Steel.

Purpose and Effect of the Exchange Offer

   We entered into two substantially identical registration rights agreements
(collectively, the "registration rights agreement") with the initial purchasers
of the Outstanding Notes in which we agreed to file a registration statement











17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act, unless the Outstanding Notes are tendered:

  .by a registered holder who has not completed the box entitled "Special
     Issuance Instructions" or "Special Delivery Instructions" on the
     accompanying letter of transmittal; or

  .for the account of an eligible institution.

   If the accompanying letter of transmittal is signed by a person other than
the registered holder of any Outstanding Notes listed on the Outstanding
Notes, the Outstanding Notes must be endorsed or accompanied
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by a properly completed bond power. The bond power must be signed by the
registered holder as the registered holder's name appears on the Outstanding
Notes and an eligible institution must guarantee the signature of the bond
power.

   If the accompanying letter of transmittal or any Outstanding Notes or bond
powers are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-
in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or
representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing. Unless
waived by us, they should also submit evidence satisfactory to us of their
authority to deliver the accompanying letter of transmittal.

   The Exchange Agent and DTC have confirmed that any financial institution
that is a participant in DTC's system may use DTC's Automated Tender Offer
Program to tender. Participants in the program may, instead of physically
completing and signing the accompanying letter of transmittal and delivering it
to the Exchange Agent, transmit their acceptance of the exchange offer
electronically. They may do so by causing DTC to transfer the Outstanding Notes
to the Exchange Agent in accordance with its procedures for transfer. DTC will
then send an agent's message to the Exchange Agent. The term "agent's message"
means a message transmitted by DTC, received by the Exchange Agent and forming
part of the book-entry confirmation, to the effect that:

  .  DTC has received an express acknowledgement from a participant in its
     Automated Tender Offer Program that is tendering Outstanding Notes that
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     ordinary course of its business;
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  .  the holder has no arrangement or understanding with any person or entity
     to participate in the distribution of the Exchange Notes;

  .  if the holder is not a broker-dealer, that is not engaged in and does
     not intend to engage in the distribution of the Exchange Notes;

  .  if the holder is a broker-dealer that will receive Exchange Notes for
     its own account in exchange for Outstanding Notes that were acquired as
     a result of market-making activities, that it will deliver a prospectus,
     as required by law, in connection with any resale of any Exchange Notes;
     and

  .  the holder is not an "affiliate," as defined in Rule 405 of the
     Securities Act, of USS.

Book-Entry Transfer

   The Exchange Agent will make a request to establish an account with respect
to the Outstanding Notes at DTC for purposes of the exchange offer promptly
after the date of this prospectus; and any financial institution participating
in DTC's system may make book-entry delivery of Outstanding Notes by causing
DTC to transfer the Outstanding Notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC
in accordance with DTC's procedures for transfer. Holders of Outstanding Notes
who are unable to deliver confirmation of the book-entry tender of their
Outstanding Notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC or all other
documents required by the letter of transmittal to the Exchange Agent on or
prior to the Expiration Date must tender their Outstanding Notes according to
the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures

   Holders wishing to tender their Outstanding Notes but whose Outstanding
Notes are not immediately available or who cannot deliver their Outstanding
Notes, the accompanying letter of transmittal or any other required documents
to the Exchange Agent or comply with the applicable procedures under DTC's
Automated Tender Offer Program prior to the Expiration Date may tender if:

  .  the tender is made through an eligible institution;

  .  on or prior to the Expiration Date, the Exchange Agent receives from the
     eligible institution either a properly completed and duly executed
     notice of guaranteed delivery (by facsimile transmission, mail or hand
     delivery) or a properly transmitted agent's message and notice of
     guaranteed delivery;

    .  setting forth the name and address of the holder, the registered
       number(s) of the Outstanding Notes and the principal amount of
       Outstanding Notes tendered;

    .  stating that the tender is being made thereby; and

    .  guaranteeing that, within three New York Stock Exchange trading days
       after the Expiration Date, the accompanying letter of transmittal,
       or confirmation, and any other documents required by the
       accompanying letter of transmittal will be deposited by the eligible
       institution with the Exchange Agent; and

  .  the Exchange Agent receives the properly completed and executed letter
     of transmittal, or facsimile thereof, as well as all tendered
     Outstanding Notes in proper form for transfer of a book-entry
     confirmation, and all other documents required by the accompanying
     letter of transmittal, within three New York Stock Exchange trading days
     after the Expiration Date.

   Upon request to the Exchange Agent, a notice of guaranteed delivery will be
sent to holders who wish to tender their Outstanding Notes according to the
guaranteed delivery procedures set forth above.

Withdrawal of Tenders

   Except as otherwise provided in this prospectus, holders of Outstanding
Notes may withdraw their tenders at any time prior to the Expiration Date.
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   For a withdraw to be effective:

  .  the Exchange Agent must receive a written notice (which may be by
     telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter) of withdrawal at one
     of the addresses set forth below under "--Exchange Agent," or







United States Steel Corporation, and not to any of its subsidiaries.

   The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of
the Indenture. We urge you to read the Indenture because it, not this
description, define your rights as holders of these Notes. You may request
copies of these agreements at our address set forth under the heading "Where
You Can Find More Information".

Ranking

   These Notes:

  .  are unsecured senior obligations of the Company; and

  .  are senior in right of payment to any future Subordinated Obligations of
     the Company.

   At March 31, 2002, the Company had capital leases totaling $89 million and
$521 million of senior unsecured indebtedness ranking equal to the Notes,
together with USSK's $325 million loan with a group of financial institutions,
which is non-recourse to the Company. The Company has no subordinated
indebtedness currently outstanding.

Principal, Maturity and Interest

   The Company will issue Exchange Notes to be exchanged for Outstanding Notes
up to a maximum aggregate principal amount of $535 million. The Notes will
mature on August 1, 2008. The Notes and any such additional notes will be
treated as a single class for all purposes under the Indenture, including
waivers, amendments, redemptions and offers to purchase. Unless the context
otherwise requires, for all purposes of the Indenture and this "Description of
the Notes," references to the Notes include any such additional notes actually
issued.

   The Company will issue the Notes in denominations of $1,000 and any integral
multiple of $1,000.

   Interest on the Notes will accrue at the rate of 10.75% per annum. Interest
will be payable semiannually in arrears on August 1 and February 1, commencing
on August 1, 2002. We will make each interest payment to the holders of record
of these Notes on the immediately preceding July 15 and January 15. We will pay
interest on overdue principal at 1% per annum in excess of the above rate and
will pay interest on overdue installments of interest at such higher rate to
the extent lawful.

   Interest on these Notes will accrue from February 1, 2002. Interest will be
computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. No
interest payment will be made for periods after February 1, 2002 in respect of
any Outstanding Note exchanged for an Exchange Note.

   Additional interest may accrue on the Notes in certain circumstances
pursuant to the registration rights agreement.
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Optional Redemption

   Except as set forth below, we will not be able to redeem the Notes at our
option prior to maturity.

   Before August 1, 2004, we may at our option on one or more occasions, upon
not less than 30 nor more than 60 days' notice, redeem the Notes in an
aggregate principal amount not to exceed 35% of the aggregate principal amount
of the Notes originally issued at a redemption price (expressed as a percentage
of principal amount) of 110.75%, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the
redemption date, with the net cash proceeds from one or more Public Equity
Offerings; provided that

  (1) at least 65% of such aggregate principal amount originally issued of
      the Notes reC�t al o o
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such holder's registered address.

Registered Exchange Offer; Registration Rights

   We agreed pursuant to Registration Rights Agreements dated July 27, 2001 and
September 11, 2001 (collectively, the "Registration Rights Agreement") that we
would, subject to certain exceptions,

  (1)  on or before March 31, 2002 (the "Filing Date") file a registration
       statement (the "Exchange Offer Registration Statement") with the SEC
       with respect to a registered offer (the "Registered Exchange Offer")
       to exchange the Outstanding Notes for the Exchange Notes having terms
       substantially identical in all material respects to the Outstanding
       Notes (except that the Exchange Notes would not contain terms with
       respect to transfer restrictions);

  (2)  use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Exchange Offer
       Registration Statement to be declared effective under the Securities
       Act within 90 days after the Filing Date;

  (3)  as soon as practicable after the effectiveness of the Exchange Offer
       Registration Statement (the "Effectiveness Date"), offer the Exchange
       Notes in exchange for surrender of the Notes; and
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  (4)  keep the Registered Exchange Offer open for not less than 30 days (or
       longer if required by applicable law) after the date notice of the
       Registered Exchange Offer is mailed to the holders of the Notes.

   For each Outstanding Note tendered to us pursuant to the Registered Exchange
Offer, we will issue to the holder of such Outstanding Note an Exchange Note
having a principal amount equal to that of the surrendered Outstanding Note.
Interest on each Exchange Note will accrue from the last interest payment date
on which interest was paid on the Outstanding Note surrendered in exchange
therefor, or, if no interest has been paid on such Outstanding Note, from the
date of its original issue.

   Under existing SEC interpretations, the Exchange Notes will be freely
transferable by holders other than our affiliates after the Registered Exchange
Offer without further registration under the Securities Act if the holder of
the Exchange Notes represents to us in the Registered Exchange Offer that it is
acquiring the Exchange Notes in the ordinary course of its business, that it
has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in the
distribution of the Exchange Notes and that it is not an affiliate of the
Company, as such terms are interpreted by the SEC; provided, however, that
broker-dealers ("Participating Broker-Dealers") receiving Exchange Notes in the
Registered Exchange Offer will have a prospectus delivery requirement with
respect to resales of such Exchange Notes. The SEC has taken the position that
Participating Broker-Dealers may fulfill their prospectus delivery requirements
with respect to Exchange Notes (other than a resale of an unsold allotment from
the original sale of the Notes) with the prospectus contained in the Exchange
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  (1)  if we failed to file an Exchange Offer Registration Statement or, if
       obligated to file a Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to clause
       (y) (A) above, a Shelf Registration Statement with the SEC on or prior
       to March 31, 2002;

  (2)  if the Exchange Offer Registration Statement or, if obligated to file
       a Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to clause (y) (A) above, a
       Shelf Registration Statement is not declared effective by the SEC on
       or prior to the 90th day after the Filing Date;

  (3)  if the Exchange Offer is not consummated on or before the 40th day
       after the Exchange Offer Registration Statement is declared effective;

  (4)  if obligated to file the Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to
       clause (y)(B) above, we failed to file the Shelf Registration
       Statement with the SEC on or prior to the 90th day after the Trigger
       Date;

  (5)  if obligated to file a Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to clause
       (y)(B) above, the Shelf Registration Statement is not declared
       effective by the SEC on or prior to the 90th day after the Shelf
       Filing Date; or

  (6)  after the Exchange Offer Registration Statement or the Shelf
       Registration Statement, as the case may be, is declared effective,
       such Registration Statement thereafter ceases to be effective or
       usable (subject to certain exceptions) (each such event referred to in
       the preceding clauses (1) through (6) a "Registration Default");

from and including the date on which any such Registration Default shall occur
to but excluding the date on which all Registration Defaults have been cured.
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   The rate of the additional interest will be 0.25% per annum for the first
90-day period immediately following the occurrence of a Registration Default,
and such rate will increase by an additional 0.25% per annum with respect to
each subsequent 90-day period until all Registration Defaults have been cured,
up to a maximum additional interest rate of 1.0% per annum. We will pay such
additional interest on regular interest payment dates. Such additional interest
will be in addition to any other interest payable from time to time with
respect to the Outstanding Notes and the Exchange Notes.

   All references in the Indenture, in any context, to any interest or other
amount payable on or with respect to the Outstanding Notes shall be deemed to
include any additional interest pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement.

   If we effect the Registered Exchange Offer, we will be entitled to close the
Registered Exchange Offer 30 days after the commencement thereof provided that
we have accepted all Outstanding Notes theretofore validly tendered in
accordance with the terms of the Registered Exchange Offer.

Change of Control Offer

   Upon the occurrence of any of the following events (each a "Change of
Control"), each Holder shall have the right to require that the Company
repurchase such Holder's Notes at a purchase price in cash equal to 101% of the
principal amount thereof on the date of purchase plus accrued and unpaid
interest, if any, to the date of purchase (subject to the right of holders of
record on the relevant record date to receive interest due on the relevant
interest payment date):

   A "Change of Control" shall occur if:

  (1)  any "person" (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the
       Exchange Act) is or becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in
       Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act, except that for purposes
       of this clause (1) such person shall be deemed to have "beneficial



       ownership" of all shares that any such person has the right to
       acquire, whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after
       the passage of time), directly or indirectly, of more than 35% of the
       total voting power of the Voting Stock of the Company;

  (2)  individuals who on December 31, 2001 constituted the Board of
       Directors (together with any new directors whose election by such
       Board of Directors or whose nomination for election by the
       shareholders of the Company was approved by a vote of 66 2/3% of the
       directors of the Company then still in office who were either
       directors on December 31, 2001 or whose election or nomination for
       election was previously so approved) cease for any reason to
       constitute a majority of the Board of Directors then in office;

  (3)  the adoption of a plan relating to the liquidation or dissolution of
       the Company; or

  (4)  the merger or consolidation of the Company with or into another Person
       or the merger of another Person with or into the Company, or the sale
       of all or substantially all the assets of the Company (determined on a
       consolidated basis) to another Person, other than a merger or
       consolidation transaction in which holders of securities that
       represented 100% of the Voting Stock of the Company immediately prior
       to such transaction (or other securities into which such securities
       are converted as part of such merger or consolidation transaction) own
       directly or indirectly at least a majority of the voting power of the
       Voting Stock of the surviving Person in such merger or consolidation
       transaction immediately after such transaction and in substantially
       the same proportion as before the transaction.

   Within 30 days following any Change of Control, we will mail a notice to
each Holder with a copy to the Trustee (the "Change of Control Offer") stating:

  (1)  that a Change of Control has occurred and that such Holder has the
       right to require us to purchase such Holder's Notes at a purchase
       price in cash equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof on the
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     date of purchase, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date
     of purchase (subject to the right of Holders of record on the relevant
     record date to receive interest on the relevant interest payment date);

  (2)  the circumstances and relevant facts regarding such Change of Control
       (including information with respect to pro forma historical income,
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Company will be entitled to Incur Indebtedness if, on the date of such
Incurrence and after giving effect thereto on a pro forma basis no Default has
occurred and is continuing and, the Consolidated Coverage Ratio exceeds 2.0 to
1.

   (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph (a), the Company and the
Restricted Subsidiaries will be entitled to Incur any or all of the following
Indebtedness:

  (1)  Indebtedness Incurred by the Company, any Financing Entity and any
       Foreign Restricted Subsidiary pursuant to any Credit Facilities or,
       provided, however, that, immediately after giving effect to any such
       Incurrence, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness
       Incurred under this clause (1) and then outstanding does not exceed
       the greater of (A) $750 million less the sum of all principal payments
       with respect to such Indebtedness pursuant to paragraph (a)(3)(A) of
       the covenant described under "--Limitation on Sales of Assets and
       Subsidiary Stock," and (B) the sum of (x) 60% of the book value of the
       inventory of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries and (y) 85%
       of the book value of the accounts receivable of the Company and its
       Restricted Subsidiaries, provided further, however, that in no event
       shall the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness Incurred
       under this clause (1) at any time outstanding exceed $1.2 billion;
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  (2)  Indebtedness owed to and held by the Company or a Wholly Owned
       Subsidiary; provided, however, that (A) any subsequent issuance or
       transfer of any Capital Stock which results in any such Wholly Owned
       Subsidiary ceasing to be a Wholly Owned Subsidiary or any subsequent
       transfer of such Indebtedness (other than to the Company or a Wholly
       Owned Subsidiary) shall be deemed, in each case, to constitute the
       Incurrence of such Indebtedness by the obligor thereon and (B) if the
       Company is the obligor on such Indebtedness, such Indebtedness is
       expressly subordinated to the prior payment in full in cash of all
       obligations with respect to the Notes;�of aych bte5h bte5h b�sh of a    �c No Owne bte5d�ct to th of alll      Owne t any time thetpae tcluccito th ann  39
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  (10)  Hedging Obligations directly related to Indebtedness permitted to be
        Incurred by the Company pursuant to the Indenture or to mitigate
        currency or business risk;

  (11)  obligations in respect of performance, bid and surety bonds and
        completion guarantees provided by the Company or any Restricted
        Subsidiary in the ordinary course of business;

  (12)  Indebtedness arising from overdraft conditions honored by a bank or
        other financial institution in the ordinary course of business;
        provided, however, that such Indebtedness is extinguished within two
        Business Days of its Incurrence;

  (13)  Guarantees by the Company of obligations of any of its joint ventures
        in an aggregate amount not to exceed $100 million;

  (14)  Subordinated Obligations not to exceed $200 million which (x) are
        convertible into equity securities of the Company, (y) have a Stated
        Maturity after the first anniversary of the Stated Maturity of any
        series of Notes then outstanding and (z) have an Average Life that is
        greater than the Average Life of any series of Notes then
        outstanding;

                                       40

  (15)  Attributable Debt related to Sale/Leaseback Transactions in an amount
        not to exceed $150 million;

  (16)  Purchase Money Indebtedness and Capital Lease Obligations Incurred to
        acquire property in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate
        amount not to exceed $75 million in each of the first three years
        following July 27, 2001 and $50 million in each of the years
        thereafter; and

  (17)  Indebtedness of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries in an
        aggregate principal amount which, when taken together with all other
        Indebtedness of the Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries
        outstanding on the date of such Incurrence (other than Indebtedness
        permitted by clauses (1) through (16) above or paragraph (a)) does
        not exceed $150 million.

   (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company will not incur any
Indebtedness pursuant to the foregoing paragraph (b) if the proceeds thereof
are used, directly or indirectly, to Refinance any Subordinated Obligations of
the Company unless such Indebtedness shall be subordinated to the Notes or the
Guarantee to at least the same extent as such Subordinated Obligations.

   (d) For purposes of determining compliance with this covenant, if an item of
Indebtedness meets the criteria of more than one of the types of Indebtedness
described above, the Company, in its sole discretion, (1) will classify such
item of Indebtedness at the time of Incurrence and will be entitled to either
include the amount and type of such Indebtedness in only one of the above
clauses or divide and classify such item of Indebtedness in more than one of
the types of Indebtedness described above and (2) will be entitled from time to
time to reclassify all or a portion of such item of Indebtedness classified in
one of the clauses in paragraph (b) above into another clause in paragraph (b)
that it meets the criteria of.

   (e) For purposes of determining compliance with any U.S. dollar restriction
on the Incurrence of Indebtedness where the Indebtedness Incurred is
denominated in a different currency, the amount of such Indebtedness will be
the U.S. Dollar Equivalent determined on the date of the Incurrence of such
Indebtedness, provided, however, that if any such Indebtedness denominated in a
different currency is subject to a Currency Agreement with respect to U.S.
dollars covering all principal, premium, if any, and interest payable on such
Indebtedness, the amount of such Indebtedness expressed in U.S. dollars will be
as provided in such Currency Agreement. The principal amount of any Refinancing
Indebtedness Incurred in the same currency as the Indebtedness being Refinanced
will be the U.S. Dollar Equivalent, as appropriate, of the Indebtedness
Refinanced, except to the extent that (i) such U.S. Dollar Equivalent was
determined based on a Currency Agreement, in which case the Refinancing
Indebtedness will be determined in accordance with the preceding sentence, and
(ii) the principal amount of the Refinancing Indebtedness exceeds the principal
amount of the Indebtedness being Refinanced, in which case the U.S. Dollar
Equivalent of such excess will be determined on the date such Refinancing
Indebtedness is Incurred.

 Limitation on Restricted Payments

   (a) The Company will not, and will not permit any Restricted Subsidiary,
directly or indirectly, to make a Restricted Payment if at the time the Company
or such Restricted Subsidiary makes such Restricted Payment:

  (1)  a Default shall have occurred and be continuing (or would result
       therefrom);



  (2)  the Company is not entitled to Incur an additional $1.00 of
       Indebtedness pursuant to paragraph (a) of the covenant described under
       "--Limitation on Indebtedness"; or

  (3)  the aggregate amount of such Restricted Payment and all other
       Restricted Payments since July 27, 2001 would exceed the sum of
       (without duplication):

    (A)  50% of the Consolidated Net Income accrued during the period
         (treated as one accounting period) from the beginning of the
         fiscal quarter immediately following the fiscal quarter during
         which July 27, 2001 occurs to the end of the most ret retd 甀







       Indebtedness owed to the Company or an Affiliate of the Company)
       within one year from the later of the date of such Asset Disposition
       or the receipt of such Net Available Cash;

    (B)  second, to the extent of the balance of such Net Available Cash
         after application in accordance with clause (A), to the extent the
         Company elects, to acquire Additional Assets within one year from
         the later of the date of such Asset Disposition or the receipt of
         such Net Available Cash; and

    (C)  third, to the extent of the balance of such Net Available Cash
         after application in accordance with clauses (A) and (B), to make
         an offer to the holders of the Notes (and to holders of other
         Senior Indebtedness of the Company) designated by the Company to
         purchase Notes (and such other Senior Indebtedness of the Company)
         pursuant to and subject to the conditions contained in the
         Indenture;

    provided, however, that in connection with any prepayment, repayment or
    purchase of Indebtedness pursuant to clause (A) or (C) above, the
    Company or such Restricted Subsidiary shall permanently retire such
    Indebtedness and shall cause the related loan commitment (if any) to be
    permanently reduced in an amount equal to the principal amount so
    prepaid, repaid or purchased.

   Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this paragraph (b), the Company
and the Restricted Subsidiaries will not be required to apply any Net
Available Cash in accordance with this paragraph (b) except to the extent that
the aggregate Net Available Cash from all Asset Dispositions which are not
applied in accordance with this paragraph (b) exceeds $25 million. Pending
application of Net Available Cash pursuant to this paragraph (b), such Net
Available Cash shall be invested in Temporary Cash Investments or applied to
temporarily reduce indebtedness under Credit Facilities.

   (c) For the purposes of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this covenant, the
following are deemed to be cash or cash equivalents:

  (1)  the assumption of Senior Indebtedness of the Company, or Indebtedness
       of any Restricted Subsidiary, and the release of the Company or such
       Restricted Subsidiary from all liability on such Indebtedness in
       connection with such Asset Disposition;

  (2)  securities received by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary from
       the transferee that are promptly converted by the Company or such
       Restricted Subsidiary into cash; and

  (3)  any reduction of Indebtedness of the Company in connection with such
       Asset Disposition.

   (d) In the event of an Asset Disposition that requires the purchase of
Notes (and other Senior Indebtedness) pursuant to clause (a)(3) or (b)(3)(C)
above, the Company will purchase Notes tendered pursuant to an offer by the
Company for the Notes (and such other Senior Indebtedness) at a purchase price
of 100% of their principal amount (or, if such other Senior Indebtedness was
issued with significant original issue discount, 100% of the accreted value
thereof), without premium, plus accrued but unpaid interest (or, in respect of
such other Senior Indebtedness, such lesser price, if any, as may be provided
for by the terms of such Senior Indebtedness) in accordance with the
procedures (including prorating in the event of oversubscription) set forth in
the Indenture. If the aggregate purchase price of the securities tendered
exceeds the Net Available Cash allotted to their purchase, the Company will
select the securities to be purchased on a pro rata basis but in round
denominations, which in the case of the Notes will be denominations of $1,000
principal amount or multiples thereof. The Company shall not be required to
make such an offer to purchase Notes (and other Senior Indebtedness) pursuant
to paragraph (b) of this covenant if the Net Available Cash available therefor
is less than $25 million (which lesser amount shall be carried forward for
purposes of determining whether such an offer is required with respect to the
Net Available Cash from any subsequent Asset Disposition).

   (e) The Company will comply, to the extent applicable, with the
requirements of Section 14(e) of the Exchange Act and any other securities
laws or regulations in connection with the repurchase of Notes pursuant to
this covenant. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or
regulations conflict with provisions of this covenant, the Company will comply
with the applicable securities laws and regulations and will not be deemed to
have breached its obligations under this clause by virtue of its compliance
with such h甀ations annnn  Cash av t r purchae
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enter into, permit to exist, renew or extend any transaction (including the
purchase, sale, lease or exchange of any property, employee compensation
arrangements or the rendering of any service) with, or for the benefit of, any
Affiliate of the Company (an "Affiliate Transaction") unless:

  (1)  the terms of the Affiliate Transaction are no less favorable to the
       Company or such Restricted Subsidiary than those that could be
       obtained at the time of the Affiliate Transaction in arm's-length
       dealings with a Person who is not an Affiliate;

  (2)  if such Affiliate Transaction involves an amount in excess of $10
       million, the terms of the Affiliate Transaction are set forth in
       writing and a majority of the non-employee Directors of the Company
       disinterested with respect to such Affiliate Transactions have
       determined in good faith that the criteria set forth in clause (1) are
       satisfied and have approved the relevant Affiliate Transaction as
       evidenced by a Board resolution; and

  (3)  if such Affiliate Transaction involves an amount in excess of $25
       million, the Board of Directors shall also have received a written
       opinion from an Independent Qualified Party to the effect that such
       Affiliate Transaction is fair, from a financial standpoint, to the
       Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries or not less favorable to the
       Company and its Restricted Subsidiaries than could reasonably be
       expected to be obtained at the time in an arm's-length transaction
       with a Person who was not an Affiliate.

   (b) The provisions of the preceding paragraph (a) will not prohibit:

  (1)  any Investment (other than a Permitted Investment) or other Restricted
       Payment, in each case permitted to be made pursuant to the covenant
       described under "--Limitation on Restricted Payments";

  (2)  any issuance of securities, or other payments, awards or grants in
       cash, securities or otherwise pursuant to, or the funding of,
       employment arrangements, stock options and stock ownership plans
       approved by the Board of Directors;

  (3)  loans or advances to employees in the ordinary course of business in
       accordance with the past practices of the Company or its Restricted
       Subsidiaries, but in any event not to exceed $5.0 million in the
       aggregate outstanding at any one time;

  (4)  the payment of reasonable fees to Directors of the Company and its
       Restricted Subsidiaries who are not employees of the Company or its
       Restricted Subsidiaries;

  (5)  any transaction with a Restricted Subsidiary or joint venture or
       similar entity which would constitute an Affiliate Transaction solely
       because the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary owns an equity interest
       in or otherwise controls such Restricted Subsidiary, joint venture or
       similar entity;

  (6)  the issuance or sale of any Capital Stock (other than Disqualified
       Stock) of the Company;

  (7)  any transaction in connection with Separation, as described in the
       offering circulars relating to the offerings of the Outstanding Notes;
       and

  (8)  any transaction pursuant to any contract or agreement in effei�al Stock on the C fei�al nt to any  or �;
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   The Indenture contains certain limitations on the rights of the Trustee,
should it become a creditor of the Company, to obtain payment of claims in
certain cases, or to realize on certain property received in respect of any
such claim as security or otherwise. The Trustee will be permitted to engage in
other transactions; provided, however, if it acquires any conflicting interest
it must either eliminate such conflict within 90 days, apply to the SEC for
permission to continue or resign.

   The Holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Notes will
have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any
proceeding for exercising any remedy available to the Trustee, subject to
certain exceptions. If an Event of Default occurs (and is not cured), the
Trustee will be required, in the exercise of its power, to use the degree of
care of a prudent man in the conduct of his own affairs. Subject
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to such provisions, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of
its rights or powers under the Indenture at the request of any Holder of Notes,
unless such Holder shall have offered to the Trustee security and indemnity
satisfactory to it against any loss, liability or expense and then only to the
extent required by the terms of the Indenture.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Stockholders

   No director, officer, employee, incorporator or stockholder of the Company
or the Guarantor will have any liability for any obligations of the Company or
the Guarantor under the Notes, the Guarantee or the Indenture or for any claim
based on, in respect of, or by reason of such obligations or their creation.
Each Holder of the Notes by accepting a Note waives and releases all such
liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of
the Notes. Such waiver and release may not be effective to waive liabilities
under the U.S. federal securities laws, and it is the view of the SEC that such
a waiver is against public policy.

Governing Law

   The Indenture and the Notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance
with, the laws of the State of New York.

Certain Definitions
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      of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary; or
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  (3) any other assets of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary outside of
      the ordinary course of business of the Company or such Restricted
      Subsidiary.

   For purposes of this definition, any transfer of assets of the U. S. Steel
Group to the Marathon Group in accordance with the Management and Allocation
Policies prior to the Separation shall be deemed to be a transfer of assets of
the Company.

   Notwithstanding the foregoing, an "Asset Disposition" shall not include:

  (A) a disposition by a Restricted Subsidiary to the Company or by the
      Company or a Restricted Subsidiary to a Wholly Owned Subsidiary;

  (B) for purposes of the covenant described under "--Certain Covenants--
      Limitation on Sales of Assets and Subsidiary Stock" only, (x) a
      disposition that constitutes a Restricted Payment permitted by the
      covenant described under "--Certain Covenants--Limitation on Restricted
      Payments" or a Permitted Investment and (y) a disposition of all or
      substantially all the assets of the Company in accordance with the
      covenant described under "--Certain Covenants--Merger and
      Consolidation";

  (C) a disposition of assets if Additional Assets were acquired within one
      year prior to such disposition for the purpose of replacing the assets
      disposed of; and

  (D) a disposition of assets with a fair market value of less than
      $10,000,000.

   "Attributable Debt" in respect of a Sale/Leaseback Transaction means, as at
the time of determination, the present value (discounted at the interest rate
borne by the Notes, compounded annually) of the total obligations of the lessee
for rental payments during the remaining term of the lease included in such
Sale/Leaseback Transaction (including any period for which such lease has been
extended); provided, however, that if such Sale/Leaseback Transaction results
in a Capital Lease Obligation, the amount of Indebtedness represented thereby
shall be determined in accordance with the definition of "Capital Lease
Obligation".

   "Attributed to the U. S. Steel Group" means attributed to the U. S. Steel
Group in accordance with the Management and Accounting Policies.

   "Average Life" means, as of the date of determination, with respect to any
Indebtedness, the quotient obtained by dividing:

  (1) the sum of the products of the numbers of years from the date of
      determination to the dates of each successive scheduled principal
      payment of or redemption or similar payment with respect to such
      Indebtedness multiplied by the amount of such payment by

  (2) the sum of all such payments.

   "Board of Directors" means the Board of Directors of the Company or any
committee thereof duly authorized to act on behalf of such Board.

   "Business Day" means any day except a Saturday, Sunday or any other day on
which commercial banks in New York City are authorized or required by law to
close.

   "Capital Lease Obligation" means an obligation that is required to be
classified and accounted for as a capital lease for financial reporting
purposes in accordance with GAAP, and the amount of Indebtedness represented by
such obligation shall be the capitalized amount of such obligation determined
in accordance with GAAP; and the Stated Maturity thereof shall be the date of
the last payment of rent or any other amount due under such lease prior to the
first date upon which such lease may be terminated by the lessee without
payment of a penalty. For purposes of the covenant described under "--Certain
Covenants--Limitations on Liens", a Capital Lease Obligation will be deemed to
be secured by a Lien on the property being leased.

   "Capital Stock" of any Person means any and all shares, interests, rights to
purchase, warrants, options, participations or other equivalents of or
interests in (however designated) equity of such Person, including,
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without limitation, membership interests in limited liability companies and any
Preferred Stock, but excluding any debt securities convertible into such
equity.



   "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

   "Consolidated Coverage Ratio" as of any date of determination means the
ratio of (x) the aggregate amount of EBITDA for the period of the most recent
four consecutive fiscal quarters for which financial results are publicly
available to (y) Consolidated Interest Expense for such four fiscal quarters;
provided, however, that:

  (1) if the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary has Incurred any
      Indebtedness since the beginning of such period that remains
      outstanding or if the transaction giving rise to the need to calculate
      the Consolidated Coverage Ratio is an Incurrence of Indebtedness, or
      both, EBITDA and Consolidated Interest Expense for such period shall be
      calculated after giving effect on a pro forma basis to such
      Indebtedness as if such Indebtedness had been Incurred on the first day
      of such period;

  (2) if the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary has repaid, repurchased,
      defeased or otherwise discharged any Indebtedness since the beginning
      of such period or if any Indebtedness is to be repaid, repurchased,
      defeased or otherwise discharged (in each case other than Indebtedness
      Incurred under any revolving credit facility unless such Indebtedness
      has been permanently repaid and has not been replaced) on the date of
      the transaction giving rise to the need to calculate the Consolidated
      Coverage Ratio, EBITDA and Consolidated Interest Expense for such
      period shall be calculated on a pro forma basis as if such discharge
      had occurred on the first day of such period and as if the Company or
      such Restricted Subsidiary has not earned the interest income actually
      earned during such period in respect of cash or Temporary Cash
      Investments used to repay, repurchase, defease or otherwise discharge
      such Indebtedness;

  (3) if since the beginning of such period the Company or any Restricted
      Subsidiary shall have made any Asset Disposition, EBITDA for such
      period shall be reduced by an amount equal to EBITDA (if positive)
      directly attributable to the assets which are the subject of such Asset
      Disposition for such period, or increased by an amount equal to EBITDA
      (if negative), directly attributable thereto for such period and
      Consolidated Interest Expense for such period shall be reduced by an
      amount equal to the Consolidated Interest Expense directly attributable
      to any Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary repaid,
      repurchased, defeased or otherwise discharged with respect to the
      Company and its continuing Restricted Subsidiaries in connection with
      such Asset Disposition for such period (or, if the Capital Stock of any
      Restricted Subsidiary is sold, the Consolidated Interest Expense for
      such period directly attributable to the the Capita票甀 be rerrer
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        such period to the Company or another Restricted Subsidiary as a
        dividend or other distribution (subject, in the case of a dividend
        or other distribution paid to another Restricted Subsidiary, to the
        limitation contained in this clause); and

    (B) the Company's equity in a net loss of any such Restricted
        Subsidiary for such period shall be included in determining such
        Consolidated Net Income;

  (4) any gain (but not loss) realized upon the sale or other disposition of
      any assets of the Company, its consolidated Subsidiaries or any other
      Person (including pursuant to any sale-and-leaseback arrangement) which
      is not sold or otherwise disposed of in the ordinary course of business
      and any gain (but not loss) realized upon the sale or other disposition
      of any Capital Stock of any Person;

  (5) extraordinary gains or losses; and

  (6) the cumulative effect of a change in accounting principles

in each case for such period and, prior to Separation, as such amounts are
Attributed to the U.S. Steel Group. Notwithstanding the foregoing, for the
purposes of the covenant described under "--Certain Covenants-- Limitation on
Restricted Payments" only, there shall be excluded from Consolidated Net Income
any repurchases, repayments or redemptions of Investments, proceeds realized on
the sale of Investments or retur�ed   herd   herd Cov r red-C sted u�倀sof
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the Financial Matters Agreement at the time that such Indebtedness is deemed
to become Indebtedness of the Company as a result of Marathon no longer having
an Investment Grade Rating from both Rating Agencies.

   "Indebtedness"�



firm or appraisal firm of national standing; provided, however, that such firm
is not an Affiliate of the Company.

   "Industrial Revenue Bond Obligations" means an obligation to a state or
local government unit that secures the payment of bonds issued by a state or
local government unit or any obligation under the Financial Matters Agreement
relating to Industrial Revenue Bond Obligations or any Indebtedness incurred to
Refinance, in whole or in part, such obligations.

   "Interest Rate Agreement" means in respect of a Person any interest rate
swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement or other financial agreement or
arrangement designed to protect such Person against fluctuations in interest
rates.
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   "Investment" in any Person means any direct or indirect advance, loan (other
than advances to customers in the ordinary course of business that are recorded
as accounts receivable on the balance sheet of the lender) or other extensions
of credit (including by way of Guarantee or similar arrangement) or capital
contribution to (by means of any transfer of cash or other property to others
or any payment for property or services for the account or use of others), or
any purchase or acquisition of Capital Stock, Indebtedness or other similar
instruments issued by such Person. Except as otherwise provided for herein, the
amount of an Investment shall be its fair value at the time the Investment is
made and without giving effect to subsequent changes in value. Prior to the
Separation, any Investment made by another Person that is Attributed to the
U.S. Steel Group shall be deemed to be made by the Company.

   For purposes of the definition of "Unrestricted Subsidiary", the definition
of "Restricted Payment" and the covenant described under "--Certain Covenants--
Limitation on Restricted Payments":

  (1) "Investment" shall include the portion (proportionate to the Company's
      equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market value of the net
      assets of any Subsidiary of the Company at the time that such
      Subsidiary is designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary; provided, however,
      that upon a redesignation of such Subsidiary as a Restricted
      Subsidiary, the Company shall be deemed to continue to have a permanent
      "Investment" in an Unrestricted Subsidiary equal to an amount (if
      positive) equal to (A) the Company's "Investment" in such Subsidiary at
      the time of such redesignation less (B) the portion (proportionate to
      the Company's equity interest in such Subsidiary) of the fair market
      value of the net assets of such Subsidiary at the time of such
      redesignation; and

  (2) any property transferred to or from an Unrestricted Subsidiary shall be
      valued at its fair market value at the time of such transfer, in each
      case as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors.

   "Investment Grade Rating" means a rating equal to or higher than Baa3 (or
the equivalent) by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and BBB- (or the equivalent)
by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.

   "Lenders" has the meaning specified in the Credit Agreement.

   "Lien" means any mortgage, pledge, security interest, encumbrance, lien or
charge of any kind (including any conditional sale or other title retention
agreement or lease in the nature thereof).

   "Like-Kind Exchange" means the disposition of property in exchange for
similar property or for cash proceeds where the proceeds are deposited in a
trust and employed to acquire similar property in a transaction qualifying as a
like-kind exchange pursuant to Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of
1986 (or any successor provision).

   "Management and Allocation Policies" means the policies and procedures
adopted by the board of directors of Marathon or otherwise used by Marathon for
the purpose of preparing financial statements of the U.S. Steel Group.

   "Net Available Cash" from an Asset Disposition means cash payments received
therefrom (including any cash payments received by way of deferred payment of
principal pursuant to a note or installment receivable or otherwise and
proceeds from the sale or other disposition of any securities received as
consideration, but only�vagemen on, but  u�on, a
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  (2) all payments made on any Indebtedness which is secured by any assets
      subject to such Asset Disposition, in accordance with the terms of any
      Lien upon or other security agreement of any kind
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     with respect to such assets, or which must by its terms, or in order to
     obtain a necessary consent to such Asset Disposition, or by applicable
     law, be repaid out of the proceeds from such Asset Disposition;

  (3) all distributions and other payments required to be made to minority
      interest holders in Restricted Subsidiaries as a result of such Asset
      Disposition; and

  (4) the deduction of appropriate amounts provided by the seller as a
      reserve, in accordance with GAAP, against any liabilities associated
      with the property or other assets disposed in such Asset Disposition
      and retained by the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary after such
      Asset Disposition.

   "Net Cash Proceeds", with respect to any issuance or sale of Capital Stock,
means the cash proceeds of such issuance or sale net of attorneys' fees,
accountants' fees, underwriters' or placement agents' fees, discounts or
commissions and brokerage, consultant and other fees actually incurred in
connection with such issuance or sale and net of taxes paid or payable as a
result thereof.

   "Obligations" means with respect to any Indebtedness all obligations for
principal, premium, interest, penalties, fees, indemnifications,
reimbursements, and other amounts payable pursuant to the documentation
governing such Indebtedness.

   "Permitted Investment" means an Investment by the Company or any Restricted
Subsidiary in:

  (1) the Company, a Restricted Subsidiary or a Person that will, upon the
      making of such Investment, become a Restricted Subsidiary; provided,
      however, that the primary business of such Restricted Subsidiary is a
      Related Business;

  (2) another Person if as a result of such Investment such other Person is
      merged or consolidated with or into, or transfers or conveys all or
      substantially all its assets to, the Company or a Restricted
      Subsidiary; provided, however, that such Person's primary business is a
      Related Business;

  (3)  cash and Temporary Cash Investments;

  (4)  receivables owing to the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary if
       created or acquired in the ordinary course of business and payable or
       dischargeable in accordance with customary trade terms; provided,
       however, that such trade terms may include such concessionary trade
       terms as the Company or any such Restricted Subsidiary deems
       reasonable under the circumstances;

  (5)  payroll, travel and similar advances to cover matters that are
       expected at the time of such advances ultimately to be treated as
       expenses for accounting purposes and that are made in the ordinary
       course of business;

  (6)  loans or advances to employees made in the ordinary course of business
       con�ŠnĀbusi em  Ss 瀀rus
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retention agreement with respect to any such property).

   "Rating Agency" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Group, Inc. and Moody's
Investors Service, Inc. or if Standard & Poor's Ratings Group, Inc. or Moody's
Investors Service, Inc. or both shall not make a rating on the Notes publicly
available, a nationally recognized statistical rating agency or agencies, as
the case may be, selected by the Company (as certified by a resolution of the
Board of Directors) which shall be substituted for Standard & Poor's Ratings
Group, Inc. or Moody's Investors Service, Inc. or both, as the case may be.

   "Refinance" means, in respect of any Indebtedness, to refinance, extend,
renew, refund, repay, prepay, redeem, defease or retire, or to issue other
Indebtedness in exchange or replacement for, such indebtedness. "Refinanced"
and "Refinancing" shall have correlative meanings.

   "Refinancing Indebtedness" means Indebtedness that Refinances any
Indebtedness of the Company or any Restricted Subsidiary existing on July 27,
2001 or Incurred in compliance with the Indenture, including Indebtedness that
Refinances Refinancing Indebtedness; provided, however, that:

  (1)  such Refinancing Indebtedness has a Stated Maturity no earlier than
       the Stated Maturity of the Indebtedness being Refinanced;

  (2)  such Refinancing Indebtedness has an Average Life at the time such
       Refinancing Indebtedness is Incurred that is equal to or greater than
       the Average Life of the Indebtedness being Refinanced; and

  (3)  such Refinancing Indebtedness has an aggregate principal amount (or if
       Incurred with original issue discount, an aggregate issue price) that
       is equal to or less than the aggregate principal amount (or if
       Incurred with original issue discount, the aggregate accreted value)
       then outstanding or committed (plus fees and expenses, including any
       premium and defeasance costs) under the Indebtedness being Refinanced;

provided further, however, that Refinancing Indebtedness shall not include (A)
Indebtedness of a Subsidiary that Refinances Indebtedness of the Company or (B)
Indebtedness of the Company or a Restricted Subsidiary that Refinances
Indebtedness of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

   "Related Business" means any business in which the Company was engaged on
July 27, 2001 and any business related, ancillary or complementary to any
business of the Company in which the Company was engaged on July 27, 2001.

   "Representative" means with respect to a Pu�e  or greespe �egebued, tospspse" mean tthatPu�e  or  200uth 
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   "Subordinated Obligation" means, with respect t;�i



   "Unrestricted Subsidiary" means:

  (1) any Subsidiary of the Company that at the time of determination shall
      be designated an Unrestricted Subsidiary by the Board of Directors in
      the manner provided below; and

  (2) any Subsidiary of an Unrestricted Subsidiary.

   The Board of Directors may designate any Subsidiary of the Company
(including any newly acquired or newly formed Subsidiary) to be an
Unrestricted Subsidiary unless such Subsidiary or any of its Subsidiaries owns
any Capital Stock or Indebtedness of, or holds any Lien on any property of,
the Company or any other Subsidiary of the Company that is not a Subsidiary of
the Subsidiary to be so designated; provided, however, that either (A) the
Subsidiary to be so designated has total assets of $1,000 or less or (B) if
such Subsidiary has assets greater than $1,000, such designation would be
permitted under the covenant described under "--Certain Covenants--Limitation
on Restricted Payments".

   The Board of Directors may designate any Unrestricted Subsidiary to be a
Restricted Subsidiary; provided, however, that immediately after giving effect
to such designation (A) the Company could Incur $1.00 of additional
Indebtedness under paragraph (a) of the covenant described under "--Certain
Covenants--Limitation on Indebtedness" and (B) no Default shall have occurred
and be continuing. Any such designation by the Board of Directors shall be
evidenced to the Trustee by promptly filing with the Trustee a copy of the
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resolution of the Board of Directors giving effect to such designation and an
Officers' Certificate certifying that such designation complied with the
foregoing provisions.

   "U.S. Dollar Equivalent" means with respect to any monetary amount in a
currency other than U.S. dollars, at any time for determination thereof, the
amount of U.S. dollars obtained by converting such foreign currency involved in
such computation into U.S. dollars at the spot rate for the purchase of U.S.
dollars with the applicable foreign currency as published in The Wall Street
Journal in the "Exchange Rates" column under the heading "Currency Trading" on
the date two Business Days prior to such determination.

   Except as described under "--Certain Covenants--Limitation on Indebtedness",
whenever it is necessary to determine whether the Company has complied with any
covenant in the Indenture or a Default has occurred and an amount is expressed
in a currency other than U.S. dollars, such amount will be treated as the U.S.
Dollar Equivalent determined as of the date such amount is initially determined
in such currency.

   "U.S. Government Obligations" means direct obligations (or certificates
representing an ownership interest in such obligations) of the United States of
America (including any agency or instrumentality thereof) for the payment of
which the full faith and credit of the United States of America is pledged and
which are not callable at the issuer's option.

   "U.S. Steel Group" means the United States Steel Group of Marathon, as
defined in the Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Marathon as in effect
prior to Separation.

   "Value Transfer" means the $900 million value transfer in the form of
additional net debt and other financings, retained by Marathon in connection
with the Separation that, prior to Separation, was atrributed to the U.S. Steel
Group.

   "Voting Power" as applied to the stock of any Person means the total voting
power represented by all outstanding Voting Stock of such corporation.

   "Voting Stock" of a Person means all classes of Capital Stock or other
interests (including partnership interests) of such Person then outstanding and
normally entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote
in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof.

   "Wholly Owned Subsidiary" means a Restricted Subsidiary all the Capital
Stock of which (other than directors' qualifying shares) is owned by the
Company or one or more Wholly Owned Subsidiaries.
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                           CERTAIN TAX CONSIDERATIONS

   In this section, we summarize certain U.S. federal income tax consequences
of the exchange of Exchange Notes for Outstanding Notes pursuant to the
Exchange Offers set forth in this prospectus (the "Exchange"). This summary is
based on (1) the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code"), as amended, (2)
income tax regulations (proposed and final) issued under the Code, and (3)
associated administrative and judicial interpretations, all as they currently



exist as of the date of this prospectus. These income tax laws and regulations,
however, may change at any time, and any change could be retroactive to the
date of the Exchange described herein.

   This summary applies only to initial holders who acquired their Outstanding
Notes from us pursuant to the offerings in July and September 2001 and who hold
the Outstanding Notes as capital assets (as defined in section 1221 of the
Code). It does not address the tax consequences to taxpayers who are subject to
special rules (such as dealers in securities or currencies, financial
institutions, tax-exempt organizations, and insurance companies), taxpayers
with a functional currency other than the U.S. dollar, taxpayers who hold
Outstanding Notes as position in a straddle, as part of a synthetic security or
hedge, as part of a conversion transaction or other integrated investment, or
as other than a capital asset. If a partnership holds the Outstanding Notes,
the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend on the status of the
partner and the activities of the partnership. Holders of the Outstanding Notes
should consult their own tax advisors regarding the particular federal, state,
local, and foreign tax consequences to them of the Exchange and the effect of
possible changes in federal and other tax laws that may affect the tax
consequences described herein.

   The Exchange will not be treated as a taxable exchange. Accordingly, holders
who exchange their Outstanding Notes for Exchange Notes will not recognize
income, gain, or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The holding period
of an Exchange Note will include the holding period of the Outstanding Note
immediately before the Exchange. The adjusted tax basis of an Exchange Note
immediately after the exchange will be the same as the adjusted tax basis of
the Outstanding Note surrendered in the Exchange.
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                              PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

   Each broker-dealer that receives Exchange Notes for its own account pursuant
to this exchange offer must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in
connection with any resale of such Exchange Notes. This Prospectus, as it may
be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in
connection with resales of Exchange Notes received in exchange for Outstanding
Notes where such Outstanding Notes were acquired as a result of market-making
activities or other trading activities. We have agreed that, for a period of
180 days after the Expiration Date, we will make this prospectus, as amended or
supplemented, available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any
such resale.

   We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of Exchange Notes by broker-
dealers. Exchange Notes received by broker-dealers for their own account
pursuant to the exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more
transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions,
through the writing of options on the Exchange Notes or a combination of such
methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the time of resale, at prices
related to such prevailing market prices or negotiated prices. Any such resale
may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers who may
receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such
broker-dealer or the purchasers of any such Exchange Notes. Any broker-dealer
that resells Exchange Notes that were received by it for its own account
pursuant to the exchange offer and any broker or dealer that participates in a
distribution of such Exchange Notes may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within
the meaning of the Securities Act and any profit on any such resale of Exchange
Notes and any commission or concessions received by any such persons may be
deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The Letter of
Transmittal states that, by acknowledging that it will deliver and by
delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is
an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.

   For a period of 180 days after the Expiration Date we will promptly send
additional copies of this Prospectus and any amendment or supplement to this
Prospectus to any broker-dealer that requests such documents in the Letter of
Transmittal. We have agreed to pay all expenses incident to the exchange offer
(including the expenses of one counsel for the Holders of the Notes) other than
commissions or concessions of any brokers or dealers and will indemnify the
Holders of the Notes (including any broker-dealers) against certain
liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.
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                           VALIDITY OF EXCHANGE NOTES

   The validity of the issuance of the Exchange Notes will be passed upon for
USS by D. D. Sandman, Esq., Vice Chairman, Chief Legal Officer and
Administrative Officer of USS or by R. M. Stanton, Esq., Assistant General
Counsel--Corporate and Assistant Secretary of USS. Messrs. Sandman and Stanton,
in their respective capacities as set forth above, are paid salaries by USS,
participate in various employee benefit plans offered by USS and own common
stock of USS.
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   (b) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities
Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of
USS pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, USS has been advised
that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such
indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of
1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for
indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by USS of
expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of USS
in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by
such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities
being registered, USS will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has
been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate
jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification is against public policy
as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final
adjudication of such issue.

   (c) USS hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is
incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Item 4, 10(b) or 11
of this form within one business day of receipt of such request and to send the
incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This
includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective
date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the
request.

   (d) USS hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment
all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired
involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration
statement when it became effective.

   (e) USS hereby undertakes:

  (i)  To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a
       post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

    (A)  To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the
         Securities Act of 1933;

    (B)  To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the
         effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent
         post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the
         aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set
         forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the
         foregoing, any incre�noncation sta
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                                          United States Steel Corporation
                                          (Registrant)

                                               /s/ Gretchen R. Haggerty

                                          By: _________________________________

                                             Senior Vice President & Treasurer

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania

   Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this
registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the
capacities indicated on June 4, 2002.

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
                 Signature                                     Title
                 ---------                                     -----

<S>                                         <C>
                     *                          Chairman Board of Directors, Chief
___________________________________________  Executive Officer, President and Director
              Thomas J. Usher                       (Principal Executive Officer)

                     *                       Vice Chairman and Chief Operating Officer
___________________________________________                 and Director
              Roy G. Dorrance

                     *                            Vice Chairman and Chief Legal &
___________________________________________     Administrative Officer and Director
              Dan D. Sandman

                     *                        Vice Chairman & Chief Financial Officer
___________________________________________                 and Director
             John P. Surma Jr.

       /s/ Gretchen R. Haggerty                      Senior Vice President & Treasurer
___________________________________________
           Gretchen R. Haggerty

         /s/ Larry G. Schultz                       Vice President & Controller
___________________________________________        (Principal Accounting officer)
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             Seth E. Schofield

                     *                                       Director
___________________________________________
               John W. Snow

                     *                                       Director
___________________________________________
            Douglas C. Yearley
</TABLE>

   /s/ Gretchen R. Haggerty

* By: __________________________

           Attorney in Fact
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                                 EXHIBIT INDEX

<TABLE>
<CAPTION>
 Exhibit
 Number
 -------
 <C>     <S>
  **3.1  Certificate of Incorporation of USS dated December 31, 2001, as
         currently in effect. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3(a) to
         USS' Report on Form 10-K dated for the year ended December 31, 2001.)
  **3.2  By-laws of USS dated December 31, 2001, as currently in effect.
         (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.2 to USS' Report on Form 8-K
         dated December 31, 2001.)
  **4.1  Indenture dated July 27, 2001, as amended.
  **4.2  Form of Exchange Agent Agreement.
   *4.3  Registration Rights Agreement dated July 27, 2001.
   *4.4  Registration Rights Agreement dated September 11, 2001.
   *5    Opinion and consent of R.M. Stanton, Esq.
 **10    Material Contracts. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibits 10(a),
         10(b), 10(c), 10(d), 10(e), 10(f), 10(g), 10(h), 10(i), 10(j), 10(k),
         10(l), 10(m), 10(n) and 10(o) inclusive to USS' Report on
         Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001.)
 **12    Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges. (Incorporated by
         reference to Exhibit 12.2 to USS' Report on Form 10-K for the year
         ended December 31, 2001.)
 **21    Subsidiaries of Registrant. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 21
         to USS' Report on Form 10-K dated for the year ended December 31,
         2001.)
  *23.1  Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.
  *23.2  Consent of R.M. Stanton, Esq. (Included in Exhibit 5.)
 **24    Powers of Attorney.
 **25    Statement of eligibility of Trustee.
 **99.1  Form of Letter of Transmittal.
 **99.2  Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
</TABLE>

- ---------------------

 * Filed herewith

** Previously filed







         As soon as practicable after the close of the Registered Exchange Offer
or the Private Exchange, as the case may be, the Company shall:

                  (x) accept for exchange all the Securities validly tendered
         and not withdrawn pursuant to the Registered Exchange Offer and the
         Private Exchange;

                  (y) deliver to the Trustee for cancellation all the Initial
         Securities so accepted for exchange; and

                  (z) cause the Trustee to authenticate and deliver promptly to
         each Holder of the Initial Securities, Exchange Securities or Private
         Exchange Securities, as the case may be, equal in principal amount to
         the Initial Securities of such Holder so accepted for exchange.

         The Indenture will provide that the Exchange Securities will not be
subject to the transfer restrictions set forth in the Indenture and that all the
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         Act, as applicable, in the prospectus forming a part of the Exchange
         Offer Registration Statement; (iv) include within the prospectus
         contained in the Exchange Offer Registration Statement a section
         entitled "Plan of Distribution," reasonably acceptable to the Initial
         Purchasers, which shall contain a summary statement of the positions
         ta���



         such person may reasonably request. The Company consents, subject to
         the provisions of this Agreement, to the use of the prospectus or any
         amendment or supplement thereto by each of the selling Holders of the
         Securities in connection with the offering and sale of the Securities
         covered by the prospectus, or any amendment or supplement thereto,
         included in the Shelf Registration Statement.

                  (g) The Company shall deliver to each Initial Purchaser, any
         Exchanging Dealer, any Participating Broker-Dealer and such other
         persons required to deliver a prospectus following the Registered
         Exchange Offer, without charge, as many copies of the final prospectus
         included in the Exchange Offer Registration Statement and any amendment
         or supplement thereto as such persons may reason st





         documents were filed with the Commission under the

                                       8

         Exchange Act); (ii) its officers to execute and deliver all customary
         documents and certificates and updates thereof requested by any
         underwriters of the applicable Securities and (iii) its independent
         public accountants and the independent public accountants with respect
         to any other entity for which financial information is provided in the
         Shelf Registration Statement to provide to the selling Holders of the
         applicable Securities and any underwriter therefor a comfort letter in
         customary form and covering matters of the type customarily covered in
         comfort letters in �pformin

��
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         (b) Each Holder of the Securities and each Participating
Broker-Dealer,, severally and not jointly, will indemnify and hold harmless the
Issuers, their respective officers and directors who sign a Registration
Statement and the Guarantor and each person, if any, who controls the Issuers or
Guarantor within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act from and
against any losses, claims, damages or liabilities or any actions in respect
thereof, to which the Issuers or Guarantor or any such controlling person may
become subject under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act or otherwise, insofar
as such losses, claims, damages, liabilities or actions arise out of or are
based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact
contained in a Registration Statement or prospectus or in any amendment or
supplement thereto or in any preliminary prospectus relating to a Shelf
Registration, or arise out of or are based upon the omission or alleged omission
to state therein a material fact necessary to make the statements therein not
misleading, but in each case only to the extent that the untrue statement or
omission or alleged untrue statement or omission was made in reliance upon and
in conformity with written information pertaining to such Holder or such
Participating Broker-Dealer and furnished to the Issuers or Guarantor by or on
behalf of such Holder specifically for inclusion therein; and�
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required to contribute any amount in excess of the amount by which the net
proceeds received by such Holders from the sale of the Securities pursuant to a
Registration Statement exceeds the amount of damages which such Holders have
otherwise been required to pay by reason of such untrue or alleged untrue
statement or omission or alleged omission. No person guilty of fraudulent
misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Securities Act)
shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not guilty of such
fraudulent misrepresentation. For purposes of this paragraph (d), each person,
if any, who controls such indemnified party within the meaning of the Securities
Act or the Exchange Act shall have the same rights to contribution as such
indemnified party and each person, if any, who controls the Issuers or the
Guarantor within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act shall
have the same rights to contribution as the Issuers and the Guarantor.

         (e) The agreements contained in this Section 5 shall survive the sale
of the Securities pursuant to a Registration Statement and shall remain in full
force and effect, regardless of any termination or cancellation of this
Agreement or any investigation made by or on behalf of any indemnified party.

         6. Additional Interest Under Certain Circumstances. (a) Additional
interest (the "Additional Interest") with respect to the Securities shall be
assessed as follows if any of the following events occur (each such event in
clauses (i) through (vi) below being herein called a "Registration Default"):

                  (i)      if the Company fails to file an Exchange Offer
                           Registration Statement or, if obligated to file a
                           Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to Section
                           2(a)(x), a Shelf Registration Statement with the
                           Commission on or prior to March 31, 2002,

                  (ii)     if the Exchange Offer Registration Statement or, if
                           obligated to file a Shelf Registration Statement
                           pursuant to Section 2(a)(x), a Shelf Registration
                           Statement is not declared effective by the Commission
                           on or prior to the 90th day after the Filing Date,

                  (iii)    if the Exchange Offer is not consummated on or before
                           the 40th day after the Exchange Offer Registration
                           Statement is declared effective,

                  (iv)     if obligated to file the Shelf Registration Statement
                           pursuant to Section 2(a)(y) above, the Company fails
                           to file the Shelf Registration Statement with the
                           Commission on or prior to the 90th day after the
                           Trigger Date,

                                       12

                  (v)      if obligated to file a Shelf Registration Statement
                           pursuant to Section 2(a)(y) above, the Shelf
                           Registration Statement is not declared effective by
                           the Commission on or prior to the 90th day after the
                           Shelf Filing Date, or

                  (vi)     any Registration Statement required by this Agreement
                           has been declared effective by the Commission but (A)
                           such Registration Statement thereafter ceases to be
                           effective or (B) such Registration Statement or the
                           related prospectus ceases to be usable in connection
                           with resales of Transfer Restricted Securities during
                           the periods specified herein because either (1) any
                           event occurs as a result of which the related
                           prospectus forming part of such Registration
                           Statement would include any untrue statement of a
                           material fact or omit to state any material fact
                           necessary to make the statements therein in the light
                           of the circumstances under which they were made not
                           misleading, or (2) it shall be necessary to amend
                           such Registration Statement or supplement the related
                           prospectus, to comply with the Securities Act or the
                           Exchange Act or the respective rules thereunder.

Each of the foregoing will constitute a Registration Default whatever the reason
for any such event and whether it is voluntary or involuntary or is beyond the
control of the Company or pursuant to operation of law or as a result of any
action or inaction by the Commission.

         Additional Interest shall accrue on the Securities over and above the
interest set forth in the title of the Securities from and including the date on
which any such Registration Default shall occur to but excluding the date on
which all such Registration Defaults have been cured, at a rate of 0.25% per
annum (the "Additional Interest Rate") for the first 90-day period immediately
following the occurrence of such Registration Default. The Additional Interest
Rate shall increase by an additional 0.25% per annum with respect to each
subsequent 90-day period until all Registration Defaults have been cured, up to





failure, the Initial Purchasers or any Holder may obtain such relief as may be
required to specifically enforce the Company's obligations under Sections 1 and
2 hereof. The Company further agrees to waive the defense in any action for
specific performance that a remedy at law would be adequate.

         (b) No Inconsistent Agreements. The Company will not on or after the
date of this Agreement enter into any agreement with respect to its securities
that is inconsistent with the rights granted to the Holders in this Agreement or
otherwise conflicts with the provisions hereof. The rights granted to the
Holders hereunder do not in any way conflict with and are not inconsistent with
the rights granted to the holders of the Company's securities under any
agreement in effect on the date hereof.

         (c) Amendments and Waivers. The provisions of this Agreement may not be
amended, modified or supplemented, and waivers or consents to departures from
the provisions hereof may not be given, except by the Company and the written
consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Securities
affected by such amendment, modification, supplement, waiver or consents.

         (d) Notices. All notices and other communications provided for or
permitted hereunder shall be made in writing by hand delivery, first-class mail,
facsimile transmission, or air courier which guarantees overnight delivery:

                                       14

                  (1) if to a Holder of the Securities, at the most current
         address given by such Holder to the Company.

                  (2) if to the Initial Purchasers;

                           Credit Suisse First Boston Corporation
                           Eleven Madison Avenue
                           New York, NY 10010-3629
                           Fax No.:  (212) 325-8278
                           Attention:  Transactions Advisory Group

         with a copy to:

                           Simpson Thacher & Bartlett
                           425 Lexington Avenue
                           New York, NY  10017
                           Attention:  Andrew R. Keller

                  (3) if to the Company, at its address as follows:

                           United States Steel LLC
                           600 Grant Street
                           Pittsburgh, PA  15219-4776
                           Attention:  General Counsel

         with a copy to:

                           Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP
                           One Rodney Square
                           Box 636
                           Wilmington, DE 19801
                           Attention:  Robert Pincus

         All such notices and communications shall be deemed to have been duly
given: at the time delivered by hand, �ee deemat hchedee �d by ha toe
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is not permitted to effect a Registered Exchange Offer, as contemplated by
Section 1 hereof, (ii) the Exchange Offer Registration Statement is not filed
with the Commission by the Filing Deadline or the Registered Exchange Offer is
not consummated by the 130th day after the Filing Date, (iii) any Initial
Purchaser so requests with respect to the Initial Securities (or the Private
Exchange Securities) not eligible to be exchanged for Exchange Securities in the
Registered Exchange Offer and held by it following consummation of the
Registered Exchange Offer or (iv) any Holder (other than an Exchanging Dealer)
is not eligible to participate in the Registered Exchange Offer or, in the case
of any Holder (other than an Exchanging Dealer) that participates in the
Registered Exchange Offer, such Holder does not receive freely tradeable
Exchange Securities on the date of the exchange and any such Holder so requests,
the Company shall take the following actions (the date on which any of the
conditions described in the foregoing clauses (ii) through (iv) occur, including
in the case of clauses (iii) or (iv) the receipt of the required notice, being a
"Trigger Date"):

          (a) The Company shall promptly (but in no event later than March 31,
     2002 in the case of clause (i) above, or 90 days after the Trigger Date in
     the case of clause (ii), (iii) or (iv) above) file with the Commission a
     registration statement (the "Shelf Registration Statement" and, together
     with the Exchange Offer Registration Statement, a "Registration Statement")
     on an appropriate form under the Securities Act relating to the offer and
     sale of the Transfer Restricted Securities by the Holders thereof from time
     to time in accordance with the methods of distribution set forth in the
     Shelf Registration Statement and Rule 415 under the Securities Act
     (hereinafter, the "Shelf Registration") and thereafter (x) in the case of
     clause (i) above, the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to
     cause the Shelf Registration Statement to be declared effective under the
     Securities Act on or prior to the 90th calendar day following the Filing
     Date; or (y) in the case of clause (i�倀iie he c倀ause r 
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     commencing after the effective date of the Registration Statement, which
     statement shall cover such 12-month period.

          (m) The Company shall cause the Indenture to be qualified under the
     Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, (the "Trust Indenture Act") in a
     timely manner and containing such changes, if any, as shall be necessary
     for such qualification. In the event that such qualification would require
     the appointment of a new trustee under the Indenture, the Company shall
     appoint a new trustee thereunder pursuant to the applicable provisions of
     the Indenture.

          (n) The Company may require each Holder of Securities to be sold
     pursuant to the Shelf Registration Statement to furnish to the Company such
     information regarding the Holder and the distribution of the Securities as
     the Company may from time to time reasonably require for

                                       7

     inclusion in the Shelf Registration Statement, and the Company may exclude
     from such registration the Securities of any Holder that unreasonably fails
     to furnish such information within a reasonable time after receiving such
     request.

          (o) The Company shall enter into such customary agreements (including,
     if requested, an underwriting agreement in customary form) and take all
     such other action, if any, as any Holder of the Securities shall reasonably
     request in order to facilitate the disposition of the Securities pursuant
     to any Shelf Registration.

          (p) In the case of any Shelf Registration, subject to customary
     confidentiality arrangements, the Company shall (i) make reasonably
     available for inspection by the Holders of the Securities, any underwriter
     participating in any disposition pursuant to the Shelf Registration
     Statement and any attorney, accountant or other agent retained by the
     Holders of the Securities or any such underwriter all relevant financial
     and other records, pertinent corporate documents and properties of the
     Company and (ii) cause the Company's officers, directors, employees,
     accountants and auditors to supply all relevant information reasonably
     requested by the Holders of the Securities or any such underwriter,
     attorney, accountant or agent in connection with the Shelf Registration
     Statement, in each case, as shall be reasonably necessary to enable such
     persons, to conduct a reasonable investigation within the meaning of
     Section 11 of the Securities Act; provided, however, that the foregoing
                                       -------- --------
     inspection and information gathering shall be coordinated on behalf of the
     Initial Purchasers by you and on behalf of the other parties, by one
     counsel designated by and on behalf of such other parties as described in
     Section 4 hereof.

          (q) In the case of any Shelf Registration, the Company, if requested
     by any Holder of Securities covered thereby, shall cause (i) its counsel
     (which counsel may be an employee of the Guarantor or an Issuer) to deliver
     an opinion and updates thereof relating to the Securities in customary form
     addressed to such Holders and the managing underwriters, if any, thereof
     and dated, in the case of the initial opinion, the effective date of such
     Shelf Registration Statement (it being agreed that the matters to be
     covered by such opinion shall include, without limitation, the due
     incorporation and good standing of the Company and its subsidiaries; the
     qualification of the Company and its subsidiaries to transact business as
     foreign corporations; the due authorization, execution and delivery of the
     relevant agreement of the type referred to in Section 3(o) hereof; the due
     authorization, execution, authentication and issuance, and the validity and
     enforceability, of the applicable Securities; the absence of material legal
     or governmental proceedings involving the Company and its subsidiaries; the
     absence of governmental approvals required to be obtained in connection
     with the Shelf Registration Statement, the offering and sale of the
     applicable Securities, or any agreement of the type referred to in Section
     3(o) hereof; the compliance as to form of such Shelf Registration Statement
     and any documents incorporated by reference therein and of the Indenture
     with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Trust Indenture Act,
     respectively; and, as of the date of the opinion and as of the effective
     date of the Shelf Registration Statement or most recent post-effective
     amendment thereto, as the case may be, the absence from such Shelf
     Registration Statement and the prospectus included therein, as then amended
     or supplemented, and from any documents incorporated by reference therein
     of an untrue statement of a material fact or the omission to state therein
     a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the
     statements therein not misleading (in the case of any such documents, in
     the light of the circumstances existing at the time that such documents
     were filed with the Commission under the Exchange Act); (ii) its officers
     to execute and deliver all customary documents and certificates and updates
     thereof requested by any underwriters of the applicable Securities and
     (iii) its independent public accountants and the independent public
     accountants with respect to any other entity for which financial



     information is provided in the Shelf Registration Statement to provide to
     the selling Holders of the applicable Securities and any underwriter
     therefor a comfort letter in customary form and covering matters of the
     type customarily covered in comfort letters in connection with primary
     underwritten offerings, subject to receipt of appropriate documentation as
     contemplated, and only if permitted, by Statement of Auditing Standards No.
     72.

          (r) In the case of the Registered Exchange Offer, if requested by any
     Initial Purchaser or any known Participating Broker-Dealer, the Company
     shall cause (i) its counsel to deliver to such

                                       8

     Initial Purchaser or such Participating Broker-Dealer a signed opinion in
     the form set forth in Section 7(c) - (e) of the Purchase Agreement with
     such changes as are customary in connection with the preparation of a
     Registration Statement and (ii) its independent public accountants and the
     independent public accountants with respect to any other entity for which
     financial information is provided in the Registration Statement to deliver
     to such Initial Purchaser or such Participating Broker-Dealer a comfort
     letter, in customary form, meeting the requirements as to the substance
     thereof as set forth in Section 7(a) and (b) of the Purchase Agreement,
     with appropriate date changes.

          (s) If a Registered Exchange Offer or a Private Exchange is to be
     consummated, upon delivery of the Initial Securities by Holders to the
     Company (or to such other Person as directed by the Company) in exchange
     for the Exchange Securities or the Private Exchange Securities, as the case
     may be, the Company shall mark, or caused to be marked, on the Initial
     Securities so exchanged that such Initial Securities are being canceled in
     exchange for the Exchange Securities or the Private Exchange Securities, as
     the case may be; in no event shall the Initial Securities be marked as paid
     or otherwise satisfied.

          (t) The Company will use its commercially reasonable efforts to (a) if
     the Initial Securities have been rated prior to the initial sale of such
     Initial Securities, confirm such ratings will apply to the Securities
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the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act from and against any
losses, claims, damages or liabilities or any actions in respect thereof, to
which the Issuers or Guarantor or any such controlling person may become subject
under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act or otherwise, insofar as such losses,
claims, damages, liabilities or actions arise out of or are based upon any
untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in a
Registration Statement or prospectus or in any amendment or supplement thereto
or in any preliminary prospectus relating to a Shelf Registration, or arise out
of or are based upon the omission or alleged omission to state therein a
material fact necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, but in
each case only to the extent that the untrue statement or omission or alleged
untrue statement or omission was made in reliance upon and in conformity with
written information pertaining to such Holder or such Participating Broker-
Dealer and furnished to the Issuers or Guarantor by or on behalf of such Holder
specifically for inclusion therein; and, subject to the limitation set forth
immediately preceding this clause, shall reimburse, as incurred, the Issuers or
Guarantor for any legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by the Issuers or
Guarantor or any such controlling person in connection with investigating or
defending any loss, claim, damage, liability or action in respect thereof. This
indemnity agreement will be in addition to any liability which such Holder may
otherwise have to the Issuers or any of their controlling persons.

     (c) Promptly after receipt by an indemnified party under this Section 5 of
notice of the commencement of any action or proceeding (including a governmental
investigation), such indemnified party will, if a claim in respect thereof is to
be made against the indemnifying party under this Section 5, notify the
indemnifying party of the commencement thereof; but the omission so to notify
the indemnifying party will not, in any event, relieve the indemnifying party
from any obligations to any indemnified party other than the indemnification
obligation provided in paragraph (a) or (b) above. In case any such action is
brought against any indemnified party, and it notifies the indemnifying party of
the commencement thereof, the indemnifying party will be entitled to participate
therein and, to the extent that it may wish, jointly with any other indemnifying
party similarly notified, to assume the defense thereof, with counsel reasonably
satisfactory to such indemnified party (who shall, absent a conflict of
interest, be counsel to the indemnifying party), and after notice from the
indemnifying party to such indemnified party of its election so to assume the
defense thereof the indemnifying party will not be liable to such indemnified
party under this Section 5 for any legal or other expenses, other than
reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs of investigation, subsequently
incurred by such indemnified party in connection with the defense thereof. No
indemnifying party shall, without the prior written consent of the indemnified
party, effect any settlement of any pending or threatened action in respect of
which any indemnified party is or could have been a party and indemnity could
have been sought hereunder by such indemnified party unless such settlement
includes an unconditional release of such indemnified party from all liability
on any claims that are the subject matter of such action, and does not include a
statement as to or an admission of fault, culpability or a failure to act by or
on behalf of any indemnified party.
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otherwise been required to pay by reason of such untrue or alleged untrue
statement or omission or alleged omission. No person guilty of fraudulent
misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Securities Act)
shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not guilty of such
fraudulent misrepresentation. For purposes of this paragraph (d), each person,
if any, who controls such indemnified party within the meaning of the Securities
Act or the Exchange Act shall have the same rights to contribution as such
indemnified party and each person, if any, who controls the Issuers or the
Guarantor within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act shall
have the same rights to contribution as the Issuers and the Guarantor.

     (e) The agreements contained in this Section 5 shall survive the sale of
the Securities pursuant to a Registration Statement and shall remain in full
force and effect, regardless of any termination or cancellation of this
Agreement or any investigation made by or on behalf of any indemnified party.

     6. Additional Interest Under Certain Circumstances. (a) Additional interest
(the "Additional Interest") with respect to the Securities shall be assessed as
follows if any of the following events occur (each such event in clauses (i)
through (vi) below being herein called a "Registration Default"):

           (i)    if the Company fails to file an Exchange Offer Registration
                  Statement or, if obligated to file a Shelf Registration
                  Statement pursuant to Section 2(a)(x), a Shelf Registration
                  Statement with the Commission on or prior to March 31, 2002,

           (ii)   if the Exchange Offer Registration Statement or, if obligated
                  to file a Shelf Registration Statement pursuant to Section
                  2(a)(x), a Shelf Registration Statement is not declared
                  effective by the Commission on or prior to the 90th day after
                  the Filing Date,

           (iii)  if the Exchange Offer is not consummated on or before the 40th
                  day after the Exchange Offer Registration Statement is
                  declared effective,

           (iv)   if obligated to file the Shelf Registration Statement pursuant
                  to Section 2(a)(y) above, the Company fails to file the Shelf
                  Registration Statement with the Commission on or prior to the
                  90th day after the Trigger Date,

           (v)    if obligated to file a Shelf Registration Statement pursuant
                  to Section 2(a)(y) above, the Shelf Registration Statement is
                  not declared effective by the Commission on or prior to the
                  90th day after the Shelf Filing Date, or

           (vi)   any Registration Statement required by this Agreement has �  o Date,
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is inconsistent with the rights granted to the Holders in this Agreement or
otherwise conflicts with the provisions hereof. The rights granted to the
Holders hereunder do not in any way conflict with and are not inconsistent with
the rights granted to the holders of the Company's securities under any
agreement in effect on the date hereof.

     (c) Amendments and Waivers. The provisions of this Agreement may not be
amended, modified or supplemented, and waivers or consents to departures from
the provisions hereof may not be given, except by the Company and the written
consent of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Securities
affected by such amendment, modification, supplement, waiver or consents.

     (d) Notices. All notices and other communications provided for or permitted
hereunder shall be made in writing by hand delivery, first-class mail, facsimile
transmission, or air courier which guarantees overnight delivery:

               (1) if to a Holder of the Securities, at the most current address
          given by such Holder to the Company.

               (2) if to the Initial Purchasers: Credit Suisse First Boston
          Corporation

                     Eleven Madison Avenue
                     New York, NY 10010-3629
                     Fax No.:  (212) 325-8278
                     Attention:  Transactions Advisory Group

     with a copy to:

                     Simpson Thacher & Bartlett
                     425 Lexington Avenue
                     New York, NY  10017
                     Attention:  Andrew R. Keller

                                       14

               (3) if to the Company, at its address as follows:

                     United States Steel LLC
                     600 Grant Street
                     Pittsburgh, PA  15219-4776
                     Attention:  General Counsel

     with a copy to:

                     Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP
                     One Rodney Square
                     Box 636
                     Wilmington, DE 19801
                     Attention:  Robert Pin�oWiin Ԁ            6py E 198 heFlws:elԀ 
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- --------------------------
(1)  In addition, the legend required by Item 502(e) of Regulation S-K will
     appear on the back cover page of the Exchange Offer prospectus.

                                                                         ANNEX D

[  ]  CHECK HERE IF YOU ARE A BROKER-DEALER AND WISH TO RECEIVE 10 ADDITIONAL
COPIES OF THE PROSPECTUS AND 10 COPIES OF ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO.

Name: ________________________________________

Address: ______________________________________

If the undersigned is not a broker-dealer, the undersigned represents that it is
not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, a distribution of Exchange
Securities.  If the undersigned is a broker-dealer that will receive Exchange
Securities for its own account in exchange for Initial Securities that were
acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, it
acknowledges that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of
such Exchange Securities; however, by so acknowledging and by delivering a
prospectus, the undersigned will not be deemed to admit that it is an
"underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.





                                                               EXHIBIT 23.1

                    CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

   We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration
Statement on Form S-4 of our report dated February 15, 2002, except as to
Note 8 which is as of April 26, 2002, relating to the consolidated financial
statements of United States Steel Corporation which appears in the Current
Report on Form 8-K of United States Steel Corporation dated June 4, 2002.
We also consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration
Statement on Form S-4 of our report dated February 15, 2002, relating to the
financial statement schedule of United States Steel Corporation which appears
in United States Steel Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year
ended December 31, 2001. We also consent to the reference to us under the
heading "Experts" in such Registration Statement.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania

June 4, 2002


